
 

 

 

AT A COUNTY COMMISSION HELD FOR PENDLETON COUNTY, WEST VIRGINIA, AT 

THE COURTHOUSE, ON TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 2023 AT 9:00 A.M. 

 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:  CARL HEVENER, PRESIDENT AND ROGER DAHMER  

AND JIMMIE BENNETT  

 

OTHERS PRESENT: ELISE WHITE, COUNTY CLERK; KAREN PITSENBARGER, 

COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR; CHAD BOWERS, SHERIFF; DIANA MITCHELL, 911 

DIRECTOR; LAURA BROWN, SENECA ROCKS REGIONAL DEVELOPMENT 

AUTHORITY DIRECTOR (SRRDA); SHERRY MONGOLD, EDA SECRETARY; STEPHEN 

SMOOT, THE PENDLETON TIMES; NATHAN HARTWELL; JENNIE HARTWELL; SCOTT 

SOMERVILLE 

 

 

Commissioner Dahmer led those present in prayer.  Commissioner Hevener opened the meeting. 

 

Minutes of the October 17, 2023 meeting of the County Commission, on motion of Commissioner 

Dahmer, were unanimously approved. 

 

 

Maintenance:   No major issues. 

 

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

Karen Pitsenbarger, County Administrator, gave a report on 911 and Emergency Management as Diana 

Mitchell and Rick Gillespie were unable to attend the meeting.  A letter from Mike Alt, Pendleton 

County Emergency Rescue (PCER), recognizing Darren Taylor for his prompt actions during a cardiac 

incident at the Department of Motor Vehicles on October 26, 2023.  The actions of Mr. Taylor played a 

large part in the positive outcome for this patient.  The PCER wishes to formally thank him for his 

support. 

 

On motion of Commissioner Bennett, vote unanimous, the Commission signed the grant application for 

the proposed tower site in Seneca Rocks. 

 

Mr. Gillespie also sent an email stating that Homeland Security had awarded the County a $25,000.00 

grant towards replacement of obsolete radios. 

 

 

Laura Brown, Seneca Rocks Regional Development Authority Director (SRRDA), informed the 

Commission they had been awarded a $99,000.00 grant to be used to make the old Board of Education 

building an innovation hub.   

 

Ms. Brown also said that MonForest Towns was working with three towns towards establishing a 

regional planning commission and a regional comprehensive plan.  The Benedum Foundation will be 

awarding a $75,000.00 grant in January.  She believes that the SRRDA has a good chance of being the 

recipient of this grant. 

 

 

Scott Somerville submitted a draft requesting the Commission to appoint a Planning Commission that 

would then create a strategic plan.  He stated that a regional planning commission would be good for 

this area, but doesn’t feel it would be strong enough to allow the Commission to issue a moratorium for 

wind turbines.  On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the request was tabled until they 

see what the regional plan comes up with. 

 

Commissioner Dahmer spoke to Mr. Somerville regarding the statements he previously made about 

supporting a candidate to run against Commissioner Dahmer who would vote in favor of creating a 

planning commission.  Commissioner Dahmer stated that he had felt threatened by that statement and 

that he had taken no donations from anyone towards his campaign expenses last year.  Mr. Somerville 

admitted that he was wrong to have said that and apologized for his threats.  He did continue saying that 

he felt the wind turbines were heading to this County and wants the Commission to fight them, so he 

will try to find a candidate to replace Commissioner Dahmer. 



On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the Commission approved the second budget 

revision for General County for fiscal year 2024. 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

The Employee Handbook discussion was tabled until the next meeting to obtain additional information. 

 

 

On motion of Commissioner Bennett, vote unanimous, Nathan Hartwell was appointed as Sheriff of 

Pendleton County, effective December 4, 2023 to finish Sheriff Bowers unexpired term. 

 

 

The Commission signed the new lease for office space with the Division of Natural Resources. 

 

 

The Christmas luncheon is scheduled for December 7, 2023.  On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote 

unanimous, the Courthouse will close at 1:00 p.m. on that day. 

 

 

 

 

 



The following appointments of administrators, executors, etc., done by the clerk in vacation of the 

Commission, were this day presented to the Commission, approved on motion of Commissioner  

Bennett, and unanimously confirmed. 

 

 

 
 

 

The following settlements of accounts were this day presented to the Commission and approved on 

motion of Commissioner Dahmer, and unanimously confirmed: 

 

Rose Mary Brackman, Executrix of the Estate of William Robert Brackman, deceased; Waiver of 

Final Settlement 

 

Mary E. May, Executrix of the Estate of Betty C. May, deceased; Affidavit and Waiver of Final 

Settlement 

 

 

On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the following exonerations were approved: 

 

 Thomas Simmons, Franklin District, $7.33 

 Jarrett Evans, Union District, $364.42 

 James & Theresa Bailey, et als, Bethel District, $132.00 

 

 

 



ORDERED THAT THE FOLLOWING ALLOWANCES BE MADE PAYABLE OUT OF: 

 

GENERAL COUNTY FUND:  Check Nos. 34402 – 34454  $50,968.11 

      Payroll – October 2023  $230,584.82 

       

COAL SEVERANCE FUND:  Check Nos. 200196 - 200199  $635.95 

 

DOG & KENNEL FUND:   Check No. 450   $4.50 

 

MAGISTRATE COURT FUND:  Check No. 300207   $24.00 

 

911 FUND:     Check Nos. 4070 – 4087  $81,220.03 

 

HOME CONFINEMENT FUND:  Check No. 320   $438.40 

 

PARKS & RECREATION FUND:  Check Nos. 1396 - 1401  $2,164.05 

 

PENDLETON CO COMM BLDG FUND: Check Nos. 1233 – 1235  $1,261.33 

 

 

A conference call between the County Commission, Omni Architects, Supreme Court, and Judge 

Charles Carl was made to discuss the current floor plans for the Courthouse Annex.  During review and 

discussion, some changes were made to the plans.  A follow-up conference call was scheduled for 

Tuesday, November 14, 2023 at 12:30 p.m. 

 

 

Sheriff Chad Bowers informed the Commission that he had received nine applicants for the court 

security position.  He also stated that they may need to advertise for a chief deputy. 

 

 

The Commission discussed the health insurance premiums.  Highmark Blue Cross Blue Shield 

submitted a renewal plan with a 7.41% increase in premiums.  On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, 

vote unanimous, the Commission agreed to keep the current plan as is with the County paying 88% of 

the premium and the employee paying 12%. 

 

 

There was discussion on the number of hours that the 911 dispatchers must work to keep a status of full-

time with benefits.  The Commission agreed that in order to keep full-time status and be eligible for 

benefits, a dispatcher must work 80 hours in a pay period. 

 

 

 

ORDERED THAT COMMISSION DO ADJOURN ON MOTION OF COMMISSIONER BENNETT,  

VOTE UNANIMOUS, UNTIL TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 21, 2023. 

 

 

 

 _______________________________ 

                                                                             President 


